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This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Geography, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The internal and external reviews of the undergraduate and graduate degree programs in Geography reveal a department that is strong in teaching, scholarship, and service (including lecturers), and maintains an enviable esprit de corps that supports junior and senior faculty alike.  Since 2000, department faculty have garnered more than $3 million in grants, made more than 250 professional presentations, and published more than 64 peer-reviewed articles (plus additional books, book chapters, and other publications).  The department has been recognized by several national professional organizations as a model department.  

Geography faculty are recognized for excellence in teaching.  Faculty have developed strong linkages with local schools and community colleges, recruited increasing numbers of majors (while geography majors are down at other CSUs), and diversified the student body through a collaborative NSF Geoscience Diversity Enhancement Grant.  Undergraduates are offered a three-week international summer experience (with most costs defrayed by donations).  The department also maintains linkages with the GIS community and is known for its GIS Certificate (offered through UCES).  The number of BA degrees awarded has increased and the majority of students graduate within three years of attaining junior status, whether native or transfers.  
This department has maintained the quality of its degree programs while also coping with rapid growth in demand for both majors and general education courses.  Geography faculty are adept at gathering, analyzing, and using data for program improvement, and this is one of the few departments in the college to have successfully “closed the loop” in assessment activities.

Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues:

1.
The department has not recently undertaken a strategic planning exercise to determine how to cope with growing demands on the department, as a designated “growth pole” within the College of Liberal Arts.

 2.
The department has experienced rapid growth; the number of undergraduate majors has roughly doubled since 2000 and the total FTES has also increased, most notably in lower division (i.e., GE) courses; student-faculty ratios are among the highest in the college.

3.  
The department has been forced to rely on more and more part-time faculty, now accounting for about half of the teaching load; tenure density stands at between 65% and 75%; at least two new faculty lines are needed immediately just to meet current demands.
4.
The department has been notably active in direct assessment of student learning, especially at the lower division level; however, the department needs to transfer this expertise to conduct more direct assessment of student learning at both the undergraduate and graduate levels.

5.
While graduation rates for BA students are relatively high, the MA completion rate is relatively low (about 30%) compared to the CSULB average.  Recent revisions have been made in the graduate curriculum to address student retention and graduation, but more frequent curricular review should be scheduled and undertaken.

6.  
Faculty activity in scholarship, advising and teaching appear to be undercompensated; e.g., the graduate and undergraduate advisors share 3 WTU per semester between the two of them; no WTU are recognized for thesis; and Geography departments at other CSUs have adopted a 3-3 teaching load.
7.
Both the quality and quantity of the facilities and space allocated to the department are major and longstanding concerns, as is the lack of a technical staff person, and need to be addressed and resolved by the college and university administration as soon as possible.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.
The department will undertake a strategic planning exercise in the 2008-2009 academic year to chart a course over the next program review cycle on key issues such as department size, tenure density, hiring, curriculum, and optimal number of graduate and undergraduate majors.  This exercise must be informed by and articulated within the context of the university’s strategic and master plans.  
2.  
Subsequently, the college and department should monitor and manage growth by tracking the student-faculty ratio, tenure density, and student demand, among other indices, and make necessary adjustments to maintain an SFR close to XX in order to ensure quality learning for students.

3.
Based on the outcome of the department’s strategic planning, the college will consult with the department concerning its hiring goals for increasing the number of tenure-track faculty.  While exact numbers are contingent on the department’s strategic planning, 2-4 additional tenure-track lines are anticipated over the next four years.

4.
The department will develop and implement a plan that includes assessment of direct evidence of student learning for the graduate and undergraduate degree programs, and feed these results into the existing process for program improvement.

5.
The curriculum for the graduate program will be reviewed on a regular basis, and actions will be taken to improve the graduate student retention and graduation rates.
6.
The college and university will work to improve the quantity and the quality of the space, laboratories, and facilities allocated to the department, and will work quickly to resolve the department’s most pressing concerns, and support the creation of a full-time laboratory technician.  

7.
The university and college will dedicate additional resources to support the current (and future) demands on the department in terms of instructional workload, undergraduate and graduate advising, thesis supervision, community service, and scholarly and creative activities.
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